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Coventry City Council 
Minutes of the Meeting of Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities held at 

12.30 pm on Tuesday, 16 April 2024 
 

Present:  

Members: Councillor D Welsh (Chair) 

 Councillor M Lapsa (Shadow Cabinet Member) 

 Councillor S Agboola (Deputy Cabinet Member) 

 
Employees (by Service Area):  

Law and Governance:  
 
Planning and Regulation:  

U Patel 
 
C Eggington, C Styles 
 

Apologies: Councillor R Bailey (Shadow Cabinet Member) 
 

 
Public Business 
 
11. Declarations of Interest  

 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

12. Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2024 were agreed and signed as 
a true record. There were no matters arising.  
 

13. Bennetts Road Mortar Spigot Local Listing Nomination - Public Consultation  
 
The consideration of this item was deferred to a future Cabinet Member meeting.  
 

14. Hearsall Baptist Church Local Listing Nomination - Public Consultation  
 
The consideration of this item was deferred to a future Cabinet Member meeting.  
 

15. Homes in Multiple Occupation (HMOs) Development Plan Document (DPD) 
Modifications Consultation  

 
The Cabinet Member considered a report of the Director of City Services which 
sought authority to undertake a six-week consultation on the Homes in Multiple 
Occupation (HMOs) Development Plan Document (DPD) modifications.  
 
HMOs could provide important accommodation for a range of people including 
those entering the housing market. However, they could also bring significant 
disruption to settled neighbourhoods. In order to ensure that HMOs could only 
come forward in ways that integrate with existing neighbourhoods, a Development 
Plan Document (DPD) and accompanying Sustainability Scoping/Appraisal were 
consulted on between 20 September and 15 November 2022 at Regulation 18 and 
between 27 March and 15 May 2023 at Regulation 19;  these consultations were 
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undertaken in the formulation of the DPD which was then submitted to the 
Planning Inspectorate in September 2023, with hearings held in January 2024.    
 
Further to the findings at examination, the Council now sought to undertake a six-
week consultation upon modifications now agreed with the planning inspector, this 
being in line with legislative requirements and the adopted Coventry City Council 
Statement of Community Involvement (SCI).  
 
The HMO DPD Main Modifications document as attached at Appendix two of the 
report would need to be published for a formal six-week period consultation to 
seek views on the proposed Main Modifications only. This was not an opportunity 
to raise matters that either were, or could have been, part of the earlier 
representations or hearings on the submitted plan. Comments would need to be 
focussed on matters of soundness. These would be the issues on which the 
appointed Planning Inspector would focus and consider before issuing the final 
report and whether the Council could proceed to adoption of the DPD.  
 
It was also a requirement, as set out in the Environmental Assessment of Plans 
and Programmes Regulations 2004 (SEA Regulations), to undertake Strategic 
Environmental Assessment and Sustainability Appraisal (SEA/SA) for 
Development Plan Documents and therefore the SA addendum attached as 
Appendix three to the report would also form part of the statutory consultation.  
 
For completeness, the Equalities/Health Impact assessment would also be made 
available for public comment.  
 
Members welcomed the consultation as it meant that progress was being made to 
improve and protect neighbourhoods. The Cabinet Member considered this a big 
step forward in terms of improving HMOs in the city and was pleased that this 
went through with relatively few minor changes. The Cabinet Member also 
thanked officers and the Planning Inspector for considering this, which formed one 
part of the work being done in the city to improve neighbourhoods and standards. 
He added that additional licensing was starting to have an impact in the city, and 
this would provide another option to push back on poor quality developments.  
 
RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member:  
 

1. Notes the content of the Main Modifications to the HMO DPD 
contained at Appendix Two of the report and the Sustainability 
Appraisal (SA) incorporating Strategic Environmental Assessment 
(SEA) & Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) Addendum Note at 
Appendix Three along with the Equalities/Health Impact Assessment 
at Appendix Six and authorises the commencement of a public 
consultation for no less than 6 weeks.  

 
2. Delegates authority to the Strategic Lead for Planning, following 

consultation with the Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities, 
to make any non-substantive amendments to the documentation prior 
to consultation and to agree date for the consultation.  
 

3. Notes that following the public consultation, the feedback on the Main 
Modifications will need to be sent to the Inspector to enable them to 



 

 
– 3 – 

 

consider any further matters raised. Once the Inspector’s final report 
is issued, provided this finds the plan sound and capable of adoption, 
a further report including the final version of the DPD will be brought 
to Cabinet and Full Council (as required) for consideration and formal 
adoption.  

 
16. University of Warwick Campus Framework Masterplan Supplementary 
Planning Document  

 
The Cabinet Member considered a report of the Director of City Services which 
sought approval to commence a public consultation on the University of Warwick 
Campus Framework Masterplan Supplementary Planning Document (SPD).  
 
The purpose of the Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) would be to provide 
a framework for guiding the level an broad location of growth on the main 
University of Warwick campus as well as design principles to be considered when 
assessing planning applications on the campus.  
 
The SPD would provide supplementary planning guidance to policy JE1 of the 
adopted Coventry City Council Local Plan 2017-2031. Policy JE1 (Overall 
Economy and Employment Strategy) states that ‘The Council would work 
positively and proactively with the business community in the city, inward 
investors, the City’s two universities, key public sector employers, the CWLEP and 
neighbouring local authorities to support sustainable economic growth and job 
creation’. Part h of the policy specifically references supporting tourism and visitor 
related development including the campus and Warwick University, and part i of 
the policy supports the continued growth of the universities. Policy CO1 (New or 
Improved social, community and leisure premises’), Part 3 states: ‘Where 
proposals are in accordance with the approved Masterplans for Coventry 
University or the University of Warwick, they will normally be approved subject to 
high quality design proposals’. Currently, no such Masterplan was in place for the 
area.  
 
SPDs are non statutory documents which could be used to cover a wide range of 
issues giving detailed guidance on how policies or proposals in the development 
plan documents would be implemented. Accordingly, they can take a form of a 
design guide, development brief, masterplan or an issue-based document. The 
SPD proposed in this report would provide a more detailed masterplan framework 
as well as the supplementary guidance to assist with the determination of future 
planning applications made in relation to the University of Warwick campus.  
 
The University’s main campus straddles the administrative boundaries of Coventry 
and Warwick District, with majority of the academic faculty buildings being located 
in Coventry and residential accommodation and sports facilities being largely 
located within Warwick District. It was therefore important that the SPD was also 
consistent with Warwick District Council’s relevant Local Plan policy as it was 
intended that this would be a jointly prepared and adopted document.  
 
The SPD covered the entirety of the main University campus, and hence 
addressed land in both Warwick District and Coventry City Council areas. 
Therefore, both local authorities were seeking approval from their respective 
Cabinets with a view to conducting a joint public consultation on the SPD. It was 
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proposed that that public consultation in Coventry would commence after the 
election period. Warwick District Council had gained authority to consult on the 
document at its Cabinet meeting held on 6 March 2024.  
 
The document sought to set out the University’s plans for future development on 
campus and their proposed location. The university appointed planning 
consultants to lead on the drafting of the document with input from a range of other 
consultants and considerable involvement from officers representing the City 
Council, Warwick District Council and Warwickshire County Council via a steering 
group. These involvements shaped the Framework Masterplan SPD as attached 
at Appendix One of the report.  
 
In order to progress the SPD to formal adoption, the Council would have to hold a 
statutory public consultation on the document for a minimum period of six weeks to 
ensure compliance with the Council's adopted Statement of Community 
Involvement (SCI).  
 
Following consultation, all comments would be considered and where appropriate, 
the SPD would be amended. The final version of the SPD would be submitted to 
Cabinet for formal approval and full Council for adoption.  
 
If the SPD is adopted, it would be treated as a material planning consideration in 
the consideration of relevant planning applications. An SPD does not have any 
weight as development plan policy (like the Local Plan policies), but nonetheless, 
the SPD would be used as guidance to assist with decision making.   
 
Councillor Lapsa, Shadow Cabinet Member commented that he was generally 
supportive of this, however there were promises made in the past that had never 
materialised such as the green travel plan. He also mentioned that Warwick 
volunteers did a lot in the community but that they did not engage with other 
groups. In addition, Councillor Lapsa raised concerns with regard to the A46 link 
road and the impact this would have elsewhere. Councillor Lapsa was encouraged 
to submit his comments to the consultation.  
 
Councillor Agboola, Deputy Cabinet Member asked whether there had been any 
engagement with the students and noted that this would be raised with the 
planning consultants at their next meeting.  
 
Councillor Welsh, Cabinet Member welcomed the six-week consultation.  
 
RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member: 
 

1. Approves in principle the content of the draft University Campus 
Framework Masterplan SPD and authorises the commencement of a 
public consultation for no less than 6 weeks. 

 
2. Delegates authority to the Strategic Lead for Planning, following 

consultation with the Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities, 
to make any non-substantive amendments to the documentation prior 
to consultation and to agree dates for the consultation. 
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3. Notes that following the conclusion of the public consultation a 
further report including the final version of the SPD would be 
submitted to Cabinet for formal approval and adoption.  

 
17. Outstanding Issues  

 
There were no outstanding issues.  
 

18. Any other item of public business which the Cabinet Member decides to take 
as matters of urgency because of the special circumstances involved  

 
There were no other items of business.  
 
 
 
 

(Meeting closed at 1.00 pm)  

  


